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CYPRUS.

November
1998.

 


Dan “Spider”
Shepherd was sipping his first coffee of the day as the sweat from
his morning run slowly dried on his skin. He’d take a shower in a
moment, but for now he was content just to relax and take in the
scene around him. To the far north, the listening station’s
gleaming white radomes looked like giant mushrooms growing out of
the pine forest cloaking the flanks of the mountains. The summit of
Mount Olympus had been dusted with the first snow of the winter
during the night, but at Akrotiri, 6,000 feet below, it was already
hot enough for heat waves to be rising from the shimmering white
salt flats towards the north of the Sovereign Base Area. He looked
over at Jock McIntyre. ‘What is it they say about Cyprus?’ he said.
‘Ski before lunch, and you can be sunbathing and swimming in the
sea couple of hours later.’

‘Know what else
they say about Cyprus?’ growled Jock in his grating Glaswegian
accent. ‘It’s even less exciting than kissing your grandma.’
Craggy-faced and beginning to grey at the temples, Jock was several
years older than his patrol mates. He’d grown up in the Maryhill
district of Glasgow and delighted in conforming to every stereotype
of the down-market Scot, right down to Irn-Bru and deep-fried Mars
Bars. He gave a theatrical sigh. ‘God, I’m bored. Just look at it.’
The sweep of his hand took in the dusty runways, Hardened Aircraft
Shelters and admin buildings of the RAF section which occupied most
of the SBA. The SAS compound tucked away in a corner, separated by
a razor wire fence. A cluster of tents and Portakabins with
makeshift canvas awnings to screen them from the Cypriot sun served
as accommodation for the two SAS men permanently stationed there, a
couple of “scaleybacks” - signallers - and any SAS patrols, like
Shepherd’s, who were temporarily based there.

The tents were
drawn up in a circle like a wagon train from the Old West,
surrounding the concrete admin building, a Cold War hangover still
protected by berms and blast walls. Shepherd and his patrol had
sole possession of a converted shipping container with a wheezing
air conditioning unit attached to the outside that offered some
relief from the fiercer heat of mid-summer. Now it was December and
the patrol members were happy to soak up the warm, early morning
sunlight, perching on upturned crates or any other improvised
seating they could find.

‘I’ve run
around it, through it, under it and over it,’ Jock said, warming to
his theme. ‘And it still doesn’t get any better. I thought Maryhill
was dull but it has got nothing on this place. I’m fed up to the
back teeth, but no matter how much I beg and plead for an op, or
some training, or any kind of action, the Head Shed just ignores
me.’

‘God, I wish I
could,’ Geordie Mitchell said with feeling. ‘Can you not change the
frigging record, Jock? The only thing more boring than being at
Akrotiri is listening to you whine about it.’ Pale-faced, pale-eyed
and with thinning, sandy hair, Geordie looked like everyone’s idea
of an unhealthy specimen, but appearances could be deceptive. He
could carry a load in his bergen that would have crippled a lesser
man, and would still be slogging onwards when many apparently
fitter men had collapsed in shattered heaps. The two of them were
best buddies, constantly bickering and sparring like an old married
couple but at the merest hint of criticism of either of them by an
outsider they would instantly close ranks.

Shepherd
stirred himself. ‘I hear you Jock, but I’ve spoken to Base every
day with our Sitrep, and every day it has been the same: Nothing To
Report. The Ops Officer doesn’t even get back to me. He’s supposed
to be your mate, Jock, not mine, so if he’s not talking to you, he
won’t be talking to anybody.’ The Ops Officer, Jamie, an
“Honourable” from an aristocratic family with a cut glass accent
and a Hugh Grant hairstyle, had formed an unlikely friendship with
Jock when they were serving in the South American jungles together,
tracking down drug runners.

The fourth
member of the patrol, Jim “Jimbo” Shortt, stretched his lanky frame
and yawned. ‘Like it or not, we’re in Cyprus and people pay good
money to go on holiday here, so slap on some Factor 15, Jock, park
your grumbling Glaswegian arse in a deck chair and see if you can
turn that rancid milk complexion a fetching shade of pink.’ Jimbo
stretched out even further and sighed. ‘Seriously, this is the
life.’

‘I’ll turn you
a fetching shade of black and blue in a minute,’ Jock growled. ‘Sod
Cyprus, if they’ve nothing better for us to do, why won’t they let
us have some home leave? It’s been the neck end of a year since we
last set eyes on Hereford.’

‘You know why,’
Jimbo said. ‘As long as de Vale has any pull, he’ll be keeping us
in exile, well out of the way.’

‘He’s already
home and hosed anyway,’ Geordie said. ‘His version of events has
gone unchallenged and is now the official version, and once it’s
official…’ He didn’t need to finish the sentence. Shepherd knew he
was right. De Vale, the former Squadron OC, was notorious among SAS
men for never missing an opportunity to “big himself up” and for
volunteering his men for any op, no matter how reckless or poorly
planned. A training exercise De Vale had put together had cost
Shepherd’s best mate, Liam, his life. De Vale bore direct
responsibility because not only had he ordered the exercise, but he
had also overflown Shepherd’s patrol in the support helicopter
while they were clinging to a capsized raft in frigid, sub-Arctic
waters. Even though they fired a series of distress flares, de Vale
had ordered the heli pilot to ignore them and return to base,
leaving his men to their fate. A Norwegian coastguard helicopter
eventually picked up the other members of the patrol, with Shepherd
on the point of death from hypothermia, but by the time the
winchman returned for Liam, it was too late. He had slipped beneath
the waves and his body was never found.

De Vale had
claimed that he was defending the Regiment’s ‘warrior traditions’
by leaving the patrol literally to sink or swim, but Shepherd felt
the officer had risked their lives for some worthless point of
principle and Liam had paid the price. His SAS comrades agreed with
him and, faced with a near-mutiny, the Regiment hurriedly convened
a Court of Inquiry. However, to no one’s great surprise, despite
damning evidence from neutral observers and participants and
Shepherd’s own furious denunciation of de Vale, it concluded that
the death had been “a tragic accident for which no blame could be
attached to any individual”. Jimbo had summed up the feelings of
the SAS men when the verdict was announced - ‘the words “wash” and
“white” spring to mind’ he’d said, with venom.
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